EQUITY VALUATION MODELS FOR RESTAURANT INDUSTRY

by

Linda Woo

A thesis submitted to the Faculty of the University of Delaware in partial fulfillment of the requirements for the degree of Master of Science in Hospitality Information Management

Spring 2012

Copyright 2012 Linda Woo All Rights Reserved

EQUITY VALUATION MODELS FOR RESTAURANT INDUSTRY

by Linda Woo

Approved:

Francis A. Kwansa, Ph.D. Professor in charge of thesis on behalf of the Advisory Committee

Approved:

Francis A. Kwansa, Ph.D. Interim Chair of the Department of Hotel, Restaurant and Institutional Management

Approved:

Bruce W. Weber, Ph.D. Dean of the Lerner College of Business and Economics

Approved:

Charles G. Riordan, Ph.D. Vice Provost for Graduate and Professional Education

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

When I started to write this thesis, I was not sure that I could finish this challenging process. However, I feel so lucky that I have been supported by knowledgeable and wonderful scholars. They supported me and encouraged me throughout the whole process of my thesis.

First I want to state my sincere gratitude to Dr. Francis Kwansa who served as my major advisor and chair of my thesis committee. He believed in me, and his wise guidance helped me to reach my academic goals. Even though, he was busy in his role as Department Chair, he always made time for me and provided valuable advice for my thesis. It was a great honor for me to have worked with such a great scholar. Without his guidance and persistent help, this thesis would be difficult to complete. I also would like to express my appreciation to him, for his service as interim chair of the HRIM department. He made our graduate program better and carefully considered the needs of all graduate students. In addition, he fully supported me throughout my application and successful admission to a Ph.D. program.

I also would like to thank my committee member, Dr. Robert R. Nelson. He was always supportive and showed concern for my well-being throughout the thesis process. He has given me valuable advice and helped me understand this whole scholarly journey. Stay healthy, Dr. Nelson.

I would like to express my appreciation to my other committee member, Dr. Joanne Yoo. She also contributed to my thesis significantly with

iii

substantial recommendations that ultimately improved my final product. Not only did she assist me with the thesis research, she always nurtured me with important advice about life and has been a tremendous support to me since I started my masters program. Thank you so much, Dr. Yoo.

In addition, my special appreciation goes to Professor Rich Jakotowicz. He helped me understand the valuation models. He also assisted me data collection and stock price estimation. Without his assistance this thesis would not have been possible. Thank you, Prof. Jakotowicz.

I would like to thank the HRIM Department staff, Donna Laws, and Edna Johnson. During my graduate studies in the department, they always helped and encouraged me and made my life considerably better at the University of Delaware. Thank you all.

Last but not the least, I would like to express my deepest appreciation to my family, especially my mom and dad. They fully supported me when I decided to study in the U.S. and always stood by me with their abundant love. I also want to thank my dearest little brother, who remains dear to me always. I learned from my family how to care about and to people. Therefore, I dedicate this thesis to the best family in the world.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

LIST OF TABLES	vii
LIST OF FIGURES	viii
ABSTRACT	ix
Chapter	
1 INTROUCTION	1
1.1 Background	1
1.1.1.Organization of the Destance and Industries	1
1.1.2 Club of the Restaurant Industry	1
1.1.2 Undergraphical Destaurant Stacks	ےک
1.1.3 Undervalued Restaurant Stocks	
1.2 Statement of Problem	7
1.3 Purpose of the Study	8
1.4 Significance of the Study	10
	10
2 LITERATURE REVIEW	
2.1 Stock Valuation	
2.1.1 Present Value Models	13
2.1.1.1 Discounted Cash Flow Model	1/
2.1.1.1 Discounce Cash Flow Model	1 4 15
2.1.1.2 Residual meenie Valuation Models	
2.1.1.4 Disadvantage of the Present Valuation Models	
C	
2.1.2 Multiples Valuation Model	
2.1.2.1 Concept of the Multiples Valuation Model	
2.1.2.2 Common Value Multiples	
1	-
2.1.2.2.1 Price to Earnings Multiple	
2.1.2.2.2 Forward-looking Multiples	

2.1.2.2.3 Enterprise Value to EBITDA Multiples	
2.1.2.2.4 Other Multiples	
2.1.3 Present Valuation Models vs. Multiples Valuation Mode	el 27
2.2 Target Price	
3 METHODOLOGY	
3.1 Research Design	
3.1.1 Sample and Data	
3.2 Design for Valuation Models	
3.2.1 Residual Income Model	
3.2.2 Multiples Valuation Model	
3.2.2.1 The Multiples3.2.2.2 Estimation of Value	
4 RESULTS AND DISCUSSION	
4.1. Results	
4.1.1 Comparison of Different Valuation Methods	
4.1.2 Comparison of Different Multiples	
4.2 Discussion	
5 CONCLUSION AND LIMITATIONS	54
5.1 Conclusion	
3.2 Limitations and Future Studies	
REFERENCES	

LIST OF TABLES

Table 1.	List of Restaurant Firms	.34
Table 2.	Descriptive Statistics	35
Table 3.	Multiples Used in Analyses	40
Table 4.	Valuation Errors for the Restaurant Companies	43
Table 5.	Valuation Errors of the Mean Multiples and the Median Multiples	47
Table 6.	Valuation Errors for the Multiples Valuation	48

LIST OF FIGURES

Figure 1.	Distribution of Valuation Errors	51
-----------	----------------------------------	----

ABSTRACT

The U.S. restaurant industry has been significantly impacted by the 2008 financial crisis, and the phenomenon of undervalued restaurant stocks has attracted attention. The undervaluation of restaurant stock was consistently addressed by restaurant CEOs and financial analysts, since late 1990s. Nevertheless, there has been little research on how analysts value restaurant stocks. Therefore, the purpose of this study was to examine the existing valuation models used to value restaurant stocks and determine which ones are more effective.

A non-experimental quantitative research design was employed, to compare the valuation errors of each valuation model. This study included 50 restaurant companies All of the financial data, including historical and forecasted data, were collected from 2005 to 2012, using the Bloomberg and FactSet databases.

First of all, this study compared the present value models and multiples valuation models, based on valuation accuracy and performance of valuation models. Overall, multiples valuation models estimated stock values more accurately and provided more accurate predictions than the residual income model. Second, this study extended the analysis of multiples valuation models, by comparing four different multiples. The four multiples were, the P/E, forecasted P/E, the EBITDA, and Book value multiple. The EBITDA multiple yielded more accurate predictions and performed better than other multiples. Lastly, this study

ix

discussed the undervaluation of restaurant stocks. More than 53 percent of estimations based on valuation models were undervalued, especially the estimations by the residual income model and the forecasted P/E multiple were more undervalued than by other valuation models. Both models predominantly used the forecasted P/E, estimated by Bloomberg analysts. This finding indicated that analysts tend to underestimate restaurant stocks.

This study will help to fill the gap in stock valuation research in restaurant industry. Furthermore, by suggesting the EBITDA multiples valuation as an effective valuation model, this study can assist investors to build their investment strategy in the restaurant market. This study also encourages analysts to be aware of the undervaluation of restaurant stocks.

Keywords: Valuation Model, Restaurant Industry, Undervaluation, Residual Income Model, Multiple Valuation Model

Chapter 1

INTRODUCTION

1.1 Background

1.1.1 Overview of the Restaurant Industry

The U.S. restaurant industry has seen continuous growth for the past two decades (Barber et al., 2011; Kim et al., 2009). In 2012, U.S. restaurant industry sales are expected to reach \$631.8 billion, a 3.5 percent increase on 2011 sales, and the second consecutive year that industry sales will top the \$600 billion level (National Restaurant Association, 2012). Although the real growth rates in 2012 (0.8 percent) are expected to be below the gains in 2011 (1.3 percent), U.S. restaurant industry growth is going to remain positive (National Restaurant Association, 2012).

The U.S. restaurant industry has been a strong contributor to the recovery of the nation's economy. As the nation's second-largest private sector employer, the restaurant industry will employ 12.9 million individuals in 2012, representing 10 percent of the U.S. workforce (National Restaurant Association, 2012). In addition, while total U.S employment grew at a one percent rate in 2011, the restaurant industry added jobs at a rate of 1.9 percent in 2011 (National Restaurant Association, 2012). Combined with the fact that job growth in the restaurant industry outpaced the overall economy for the 12th straight year in 2011, the National Restaurant Association stated that "the restaurant industry is an

engine of job growth for the U.S. Economy, even when many other industries are shedding jobs" (National Restaurant Association, 2012).

Compared to the U.S. restaurant industry, the global restaurant sector is expected to decelerate in revenue growth during 2010–2015 (Datamonitor, 2011). In 2010, the global restaurant industry grew by 2.9 percent and had total revenues of \$1,570 billion, representing a compound annual growth rate (CAGR) of 3.7 percent for 2006–2010 (Datamonitor, 2011). According to the market analysis conducted by Datamonitor (2011), the performance of the global restaurant industry is forecast to decelerate, with an anticipated CAGR of 3 percent for 2010–2015, and a total value of \$1,821.8 billion by the end of 2015. A study carried out by Datamonitor (2011) indicated that factors, such as natural disasters, global recession or food borne illness might negatively affect global restaurant revenues. The U.S. restaurant industry was no exception, and was influenced by these same factors.

1.1.2 Challenges for the U.S. Restaurant Industry

Although the U.S. restaurant industry is expected to grow in 2012, there are several challenges for the restaurant industry: the state of the economy, energy prices and food prices. First, the economic recovery remains, overall, unsteady. Since 2007, the real estate market has had a huge impact on the U.S. economy, leading to job losses in housing-related sectors, reducing overall wealth for Americans, lowering the rate of mortgage-equity withdrawal and tightening the availability of credit. According to the National Household Survey in 2011, 92 percent of adults described the current state of the economy as either "fair" or

"poor." When asked the same question in 2010, 92 percent of adults also gave the same assessment of the economy (National Restaurant Association, 2012). These responses underscored the fact that the majority of U.S. consumers will continue to cut back their spending on eating out in restaurants.

Second, increasing energy prices since 2007 have posed challenges to the restaurant industry. Energy prices are regarded as important indicators for the restaurant industry, because they impact on both consumer demand and the operation of businesses (National Restaurant Association, 2012). According to the National Restaurant Association (2012), the U.S. Energy Information Administration (EIA) found that both electricity and natural gas prices are expected to increase in 2012. This circumstance will continue to put pressure on cash-strapped consumers and restaurant owners (National Restaurant Association, 2012). Moreover, rising energy costs were one of main factors affecting wholesale food costs and menu prices in 2007 and 2008 (National Restaurant Association, 2008).

Lastly, fluctuations in food costs have became one of the most serious challenges for the restaurant industry, because food prices have a significant impact on a restaurant's bottom line. According to the National Restaurant Association (2012), wholesale food prices are expected to have a higher rate of increase than ever before, posting their strongest annual increase in more than three decades. Wholesale food costs were increased by 7.4 percent in 2007, which represents the highest spike in wholesale food prices in the past 27 years (National Restaurant Association, 2008). In 2011, food prices jumped 8.0 percent, which

marked the third time in the last five years (National Restaurant Association, 2012).

In addition to the challenging economic environment, operating a restaurant business successfully is not an easy prospect. Approximately 50 percent of new restaurants fail during the first year of operation, and 85 percent go into bankruptcy after three years (Angelo & Vladimir, 1998). According to Parsa et al. (2005), a relatively modest 26.16 percent of independent restaurants fail during the first year of operation. They found that the three-year, 1996–1999, cumulative restaurant failure rate for franchised chains was 57.22 percent, and 61.36 percent for independent restaurants.

These restaurant bankruptcies are also well represented in recent publications. Nation's Restaurant News (2011) reported that Chapter 11 bankruptcy filings in the restaurant industry were due to the economy, the stock market crash and restaurant chains debts. It mentioned that these bankruptcies resulted from the pressures of increased commodity costs, which forced many restaurant chains to raise menu prices in 2011. This resulted in slowed consumer spending, increased commodity costs and continued debt pressure for many companies (Nation's Restaurant News, 2011). The Wall Street Journal (2008) also reported that many large restaurant chains would expand slowly, while there would be a greater number of bankruptcies of small restaurants in 2008 and 2009.

1.1.3 Undervalued Restaurant Stocks

Following the financial crisis in 2008, the phenomenon of undervalued restaurant stock has been a huge problem (Nation's Restaurant News, 2010). This

phenomenon did not suddenly appear in 2008. It has been claimed that since the late 1990s, restaurant stocks were consistently undervalued by the market. To give a specific example, a group of Uno Restaurant Corp. executives announced that the company had tried to divorce itself from the public market because of Wall Street's continuing lack of interest in midcap restaurant stocks (Nation's Restaurant News, 2000). In March 1999, the Chairman and CEO of Landry's Seafood Restaurants Inc., Tilman J. Fertitta, bought the company's stock to demonstrate to shareholders his continued commitment to the company, and his belief that his stock is undervalued (Wall Street Journal, 1999). In 1998, analyst Mark Sheridan of New Orleans-based Johnson Rice and Jeffrey Omohundro of Wheat First Union in Richmond raised their rating of Cracker Barrel to a "buy" from a "hold", because they believed that the stock was undervalued (Wall Street Journal, 1998). For similar reasons, on January 8 1998, Warren Buffet's holding company, Berkshire Hathaway Inc., bought International Dairy Queen for \$585 million (Nation's Restaurant News, 1997). This action prompted lots of attention from investors, because Buffet has built up a reputation for picking companies the rest of Wall Street has overlooked and undervalued (Nation's Restaurant News, 1997).

The undervaluation of restaurant stock has also been addressed by several hospitality researchers (Madanoglu et al., 2006; Madonoglu & Karadag, 2009). The study by Madanoglu and Karadag (2009) addressed the concerns of executives of publicly traded restaurant companies who believed that their stocks were not properly estimated by equity analysts, and were consistently undervalued by the capital markets. For instance, Terry Smith, the chief executive of

Tumbleweed, Inc., was concerned that his company's stock was undervalued and thinly traded, which forced Tumbleweed to raise all its funds through banks and financial institutions (Madanoglu & Karadag, 2009).

According to Barber et al. (2011) and Lee and Upneja (2007), the phenomenon of undervaluation of stocks could be caused by the inefficiencies of the market and asymmetric information, such as lack of understanding of the restaurant market. Furthermore, economic issues, such as rising commodity and oil prices, and increased competition, can influence restaurant stock valuation (Barber et al., 2011; Nation's Restaurant News, 2010). For example, Steve Rockwell, a restaurant analyst, finance executive and investor, observed that the recent U.S. financial crisis has stimulated a depression in equity valuations leading to a decline in restaurant stock prices (Nation's Restaurant News, 2010). For instance, Bloomberg Businessweek listed the stock of Dean Foods, an American food and beverage company, as one of most undervalued 25 stocks in 2009. According to Ben Steverman, a reporter for Bloomberg News, rising prices in the commodities market, especially of raw milk, made Dean Foods more vulnerable, particularly as it suffered from high debt load (Bloomberg Businessweek, 2009).

Before the recent financial crisis, many investors used to believe that financial engineering would create additional shareholder wealth, and restaurant management teams implemented new financial strategies with readily available capital. This resulted in companies having highly leveraged balance sheets, and this caused severe difficulties during the economic crisis when sales and cash flows declined precipitously (Nation's Restaurant News, 2010). According to Steve Rockwell, raising new equity was not an option for many companies, and

management teams were forced to change their strategies, focusing on cash flow and how to meet bank covenants instead of focusing on earnings and new restaurant growth (Nation's Restaurant News, 2010).

1.2 Statement of Problem

Due to the recent steady growth in the restaurant industry, it is likely that more investors will be attracted to the industry and will be willing to invest in restaurant stocks. Since the late 1990s, several restaurant executives and market analysts have argued for the phenomenon of restaurant stock undervaluation. Both groups have attributed this phenomenon to a lack of the understanding of the restaurant industry by the markets.

If restaurant companies are systematically underpriced, this might cause additional problems for the restaurant industry. Investors may overreact during trading, resulting that the market price might not reflect the value of restaurant companies fairly. Moreover, the restaurant companies will potentially be in a weaker competitive position, because they will find it hard to obtain credit and financing (Nation's Restaurant News, 2010).

In spite of the interest surrounding undervalued restaurant stocks, there is little research on how analysts value restaurant stocks. There are only a few studies that discuss the stock valuation models in lodging companies, and there are even fewer studies focusing on restaurant or food-service companies (Upneja & Lee, 2005; Hua & Upneja, 2006; Lee & Upneja, 2007; Barber et al., 2011). Several researchers in mainstream finance and accounting excluded hospitality firms, or included them within the service sector in their research studies on this

topic (Upneja & Lee, 2005). However, the restaurant industry has different characteristics from other elements of the service industry. Therefore, it is hard to justify the application of the same valuation methods to restaurant stocks. Furthermore, very few previous studies have focused on the performance of different multiples valuation models in the restaurant or hospitality industries.

From this perspective, finding valuable companies in the restaurant industry and using the proper financial tools to value them will be of great use for investors, analysts, and investment managers. A reliable financial tool for stock valuation is important because it will enhance the stock performance returns and help to achieve a fair return on investment (Barber et al., 2011; Menorca, 1992). Therefore, this study will help to fill a gap in the restaurant literature by evaluating different restaurant stock valuation models and recommending one that is most effective.

1.3 Purpose of the Study

The primary purpose of this study is to examine those existing valuation models that can more reliably value restaurant stocks. This study compares the existing valuation models based on valuation accuracy and the performance of the valuation models. More specifically, this study undertakes an analysis to determine whether the present value models or multiples valuation models estimated the stock prices more accurately. Moreover, this study also extends the analysis of multiples valuation models, by comparing the valuation accuracy of multiples based on the earnings of restaurant companies and multiples based on book value.

First, this study specifically focuses on how restaurant companies are valued: using stock valuation models. Contrary to other hospitality literature, which only compares the present valuation models – such as discounted cash flow and residual income methods – this study compares the present valuation models and the multiples valuation models, based on the accuracy and performance of their estimates. The comparison of these different valuation approaches provides some empirical evidence on the valuation of the restaurant market.

Second, this study extends its analysis to include the second valuation method: the multiples valuation model. This study selects common multiples for the restaurant industry and compares these multiples. By analyzing the accuracy and performance of these estimates, this study suggests the most effective and helpful multiples for the valuation of restaurant firms.

Lastly, this study discusses the undervaluation of restaurant stocks based on the findings derived from the comparison of valuation models. This study compares the distribution of valuation errors using the RIM and multiples valuation models, and presents the percentage of estimations that were undervalued. By providing evidence of undervaluation of restaurant stocks, these findings will also help to make this study more reliable.

The study is guided by the following research questions:

- Which type of valuation model, the Residual Income Model (RIM) or multiples valuation model, estimated restaurant stocks more accurately, and performed well for this particular industry?
- 2) Which common multiples valued the restaurant stocks more precisely and provided more accurate estimations?

3) Are the restaurant stocks underestimated based on the stock valuation models?

1.4 Significance of the Study

Senior executives and managers are dedicated to maximizing their company's value for shareholder's, and to analyzing the most accurate and flexible methods for valuing their companies. However, not all valuation analyses are forecasted equally. Errors in estimating the corporate value can ultimately lead to strategic errors. An accurate valuation model can be useful in making such forecasts and in taking strategic decisions. For example, properly executed valuation analysis can help a company to understand mismatches between its performance and that of its competitors, and to hold decisions about whether it creates more value than other industry players (Goedhart et al., 2005).

As mentioned in the previous section, despite the significance of valuation models for the industry, very few studies have discussed the stock valuation models appropriate for restaurant or food-service companies. Compared to research in mainstream finance and accounting, there has been much less research of stock valuation models in relation to restaurants. This study will thus help to fill a gap in restaurant or hospitality research investigating stock valuation models, and will be of benefit not only to academic researchers, but also to practitioners, such as financial analysts and investors.

First, it examines the valuation accuracy and performance of valuation models within the restaurant industry. The results of this study will help researchers to choose an appropriate valuation model and multiples that minimize valuation errors, especially in the context of restaurant companies. In addition, this

study uses actual estimations, which were reported by Bloomberg analysts. To investigate the valuation accuracy, most studies, such as that of Kim and Ritter (1999) and Berkman et al. (2000), made use of ex-post value estimations by academics. However, according to Frankel and Lee (1998), the use of analysts' forecasts in predicting stock returns improved the prediction power, due to the contemporaneous stock prices used. The studies of Kim and Ritter (1998) and Liu et al. (2002) also proved that forward-looking multiples represented more accurate predictors of value. Therefore, by using analysts' forecast data, the valuation models of this study were able to make more accurate estimations. This study can thus suggest more effective valuation models for investors who are interested in restaurant companies.

Chapter 2

LITERATURE REVIEW

There are only a handful of studies that have discussed stock valuation models for lodging companies (Upneja & Lee, 2005; Hua & Upneja, 2006; Lee & Upneja, 2007). However, even fewer studies have researched the valuation models for restaurant companies (Barber et al., 2011). Various approaches and methods have been used in the past to estimate lodging or restaurant stocks.

Related to the income-generating capacity of hotels, Nilsson et al. (2001) investigated and compared four different income capitalization methods for hotel valuation: single capitalization rate (SCR) methodology, discounted cash flow (DCF) analysis, simultaneous valuation formula (SVF), and the band of investment method (BIM). Even though, each model had benefits and limitations, they found that the more sophisticated income-based income capitalization methods, such as the DCF model were more effective in estimating for hotel companies.

To demonstrate the undervaluation of lodging stocks, Lee and Upneja (2007) used the Residual Income valuation model and compared lodging stocks with stocks in other industries. They found that both lodging and non-lodging equity values were overvalued for the 1990s period. In other study, Lee and Upneja (2008) also compared two traditional valuation models for estimating lodging stocks – the capital asset pricing model and the Fama and French threefactor model – with the implied cost-of equity method. They found that using the

implied cost-of-equity model estimated the lodging firms more reliably than using the capital asset pricing model.

Barber et al. (2011) used a modern portfolio investment approach that estimated the equity value of ten restaurant companies. This study compared and valued two investment portfolios based on the discounted cash flow model and weighted average cost of capital model. They found that the positive return rates (5.6 percent) of the portfolio had 75 percent prediction accuracy.

2.1 Stock Valuation

The valuation of a firm is the method of analyzing information in current and past financial statements, and combining this with figures on other firms, with the industry as a whole, and with macroeconomic data to forecast future payoffs and ultimately estimates the firm's intrinsic value (Penman, 2004). Valuation models are useful in helping investors to identify mispriced stocks. They allow us to understand the determinants of a firm's market value, and facilitate investment decisions (Kothari, 2001).

In this study, two types of equity valuation model were summarized: present value models and multiples valuation models.

2.1.1 Present Value Models

Following the research conducted by Markowitz (1952), many academic researchers have developed and selected different methods to estimate a fair value for companies and their stocks. The dividend discount method (DDM), the discounted cash flow (DCF) method, and the residual income model (RIM) are valuation methods commonly used by researchers (Palepu et al., 2000; Lee & Upeja, 2007). Each valuation method is based on the maximization of returns and focused on similar data using different formulations of the accounting statements (Lee & Upneja, 2007). Many researchers have studied and compared the bias and accuracy of these methods, attempting to identify which method best predicts equity values that most closely approximate the actual equity values. The present value models are typically covered in valuation textbooks and business school classes.

2.1.1.1 Discounted Cash Flow Model

The discounted cash flow (DCF) model is based on cash distribution or cash generation (Gode & Ohlson, 2006). The DCF model determines the present value of free cash flows that a firm is expected to earn in the future. Free cash flows (FCF) are defined as the after-tax cash flow available to all investors (debt holders and equity holders) of a firm, over a certain period. Therefore, FCF is the cumulative amount a firm has invested in the firm's operations. FCF equals net operating profit after taxes less the change in invested capital.

Unlike operating cash flow, FCF is independent of financing and is not affected by capital structure (Copeland et al., 2000). In reality, firms use FCF to distribute dividends, pay debt holders, or retain the cash (Schreiner, 2007). The present value of future FCF represents the intrinsic value of common equity and the market value of debt, including preferred stock, less cash and equivalents (Schreiner, 2007). The DCF model computes the value of equity, **P**_e as (Lundholm and O'keefe, 2001);

$$P_{e} = \sum_{t=1}^{T} \frac{D_{t}}{(1+r_{e})^{t}} + \frac{D_{T+1}}{(r_{e}-g)(1+r_{e})^{T}}$$

 $D_{T+1} = (1 + g)NI_T - (1 + g)SE_T + SE_T$

 $OA_t = Operating asset balance at time t,$

 $SE_t = Shareholders' equity at time t; OA_t - L_t = SE_t$,

 $\mathbf{L}_{\mathbf{t}}$ = Liability balance at time t,

 $NI_t = Net$ income for the period ending at time t; $NI_t = OI_t - I_t$,

 $OI_t = Operating income for the period ending at time t, net of tax$

 I_t = Interest expense for the period ending at time t, net of tax,

 \mathbf{D}_{t} = Dividends paid to common equity; $\mathbf{SE}_{t} = \mathbf{SE}_{t-1} + \mathbf{NI}_{t} - \mathbf{D}_{t}$,

r_e = Cost of equity capital,

 $\mathbf{P}_{\mathbf{e}}$ = Value of the equity holders' claim at time 0.

2.1.1.2 Residual Income Valuation Model

The residual income valuation (RIV) model identifies residual income (RI), as a measure of a firm's ability to create value. The RIV model derives the firm's forecasts from abnormal earnings (Feltham & Ohlson, 1995; Ohlson, 1995). The residual income is the amount that net income exceeds the capital charge on the book value of equity. This capital charge can be regarded as the opportunity cost of invested capital (Peasnell, 1981).

Instead of focusing on cash generation as the DCF model does, the RIV model estimates the value of a firm as the present value of a combination of net income and the book value of equity (Schreiner, 2007). The RIV model reflects all changes during a fiscal period in the book value of equity, such as net income or dividends distributed to common shareholders (O'Hanlon & Peasnell, 2002). In this model, the value of the equity is computed as (Lundholm and O'keefe, 2001);

$$P_{e} = SE_{0} + \sum_{t=1}^{T} \frac{RI_{t}}{(1+r_{e})^{t}} + \frac{RI_{T+1}}{(r_{e} - g)(1+r_{e})^{T}}$$

where $\mathbf{RI}_{t} = \mathbf{NI}_{t} - \mathbf{r}_{e}\mathbf{SE}_{t-1}$,

 $RI_{T+1} = (1+g)NI_T - r_eSE_T,$

 $OA_t = Operating asset balance at time t,$

 SE_t = Shareholders' equity (the book value of equity) at time t; $OA_t - L_t = SE_t$,

 $\mathbf{L}_{\mathbf{t}}$ = Liability balance at time t,

 $NI_t = Net$ income for the period ending at time t; $NI_t = OI_t - I_t$,

 OI_t = Operating income for the period ending at time t, net of tax

 \mathbf{I}_{t} = Interest expense for the period ending at time t, net of tax,

r_e = Cost of equity capital,

 $\mathbf{P}_{\mathbf{e}}$ = Value of the equity holders' claim at time 0.

Today many large firms use the RIV model as the standard tool for value-based management (Lee, 1996; Schreiner, 2007).

2.1.1.3 Comparison of Present Valuation Models

Penman and Sougiannis (1998) investigated DDM, DCF and RIM models to examine the superiority of their valuations, explaining the relation between value estimates and observed stock prices. They concluded that the RIM, a technique that is based on accrual earnings, predicted better with lower valuation errors. Penman and Sougiannis (1998) found that the valuation errors of the DCF exceeded those of the RIM, when each model was applied over a 10-year horizon. Moreover, they found the accruals of the RIM were more value-relevant than the cash flows of the DCF model or the dividends of the DDM, under generally accepted accounting principles (GAAP).

Francis et al. (2000) also concurred with the study by Penman and Sougiannis (1998). They compared the same three valuation models by using value line forecasts and an ex-ante approach. They also concluded that the RIM outperformed the DCF model with non-price based terminal values. According to them, the RIM estimated the current security prices more accurately and better explained the variation in security prices than did the other models.

Despite the arguments put forward by Penman and Sougiannis (1998) and Francis et al. (2000), Copeland et al. (2000), and Barber et al. (2011) have suggested that the DCF model is the most theoretically sound valuation model. According to Copeland et al. (2000), shareholders' value in the stock market is relevant to intrinsic value, which is generated by the long-term cash flow of the company. The DCF model involves discounting profits, the value that a stockholder will receive in the predictable future plus the terminal value (Kaplan & Ruback, 1995; Copeland et al., 2000). Moreover, the DCF model has the advantage that most investors are familiar with the concept (Grant, 2003; Barber et al., 2011).

On the other hand, there are several studies that suggest that DCF model and RIM are equivalent. Courteau et al. (2001) demonstrated that the prediction of the DCF and RIM valuation models are equivalent and refuted the superiority of the RIM. To compare two valuation models, they used an arbitrary growth rate approach, Value Line's terminal stock price forecasts over a five-year valuation horizon. Lundholm and O'Keefe (2001) also refuted the idea that the RIM is superior to the DCF model. They insisted those two valuation models should be equivalent in theory, because they are derived from the same assumption: that price is the present value of expected future net dividends discounted at the cost of equity capital.

2.1.1.4 Disadvantage of the Present Valuation Models

There are still certain problems with the arguments for the superiority of present valuation models and arouse controversy on several points. As Courteau et al. (2001) have mentioned, the studies using Value Line's terminal stock price forecasts as a surrogate were not ideal, because Value Line's forecasts contained bias and measurement errors (Abarbanell and Bernard, 2000). This fact may diminish validity of their study.

Moreover, according to Lundholm and O'Keefe (2001), both of those valuation models are easy to make mistakes with in practical use. They identified common inconsistencies when the DCF and RIM models were implemented in research or in practice. Each inconsistency was commonly observed in practice,

and led to large variations in the estimates (Lundholm and O'Keefe, 2001). They suggested three inconsistencies: inconsistent forecast errors, incorrect discount rate errors and missing cash flow errors. The inconsistent forecasts error was identified in both models and caused by an assumption; namely the perpetuity of valuation. The incorrect discount rate error most often occurred with the DCF model because the discount rate is inconsistent under certain conditions. The final mistake, missing cash flow errors, occurred most often with the RIM when the financial statement forecasts do not satisfy the relation to clean surplus (Lundholm and O'Keefe, 2001).

Since the DCF model only considers cash and ignores other assets and liabilities, this model deals with a narrow part of a firm's value. The DCF model also has three specific deficiencies (Schreiner, 2007). First, it is difficult to measure FCF, because the separation between operating, investing and financing activities is blurred. Second, in the negative treatment of investments, FCF becomes troublesome. Anticipated investments reduce FCF even if they create value, and have to be implemented over a very long time to capture the anticipated value added (Schreiner, 2007). Indeed, many good firms have a negative FCF for a long time as new investments exceed operating cash flow (Penman & Sougiannis, 1998). Moreover, the negative treatment of investment has caused managers to manipulate FCF in the short term by delaying new investments (Schreiner, 2007). Third, FCF is difficult to forecast, because FCF does not generate value contemporaneously. This might one of reasons why analysts usually provide estimates of earnings rather than estimates of cash flows (Schreiner, 2007).

The RIV model also has two major problems in practical application. According to Schreiner (2007), the clean surplus relation only holds if equity related capital transactions are value neutral and measured by market values. In practice, capital transactions – such as convertible bonds and employee stock options – impact on the value of a firm, and are driven by market inefficiencies (Ohlson, 2005). Moreover, the RIV model is only justified if book values approximate market values reasonably well. However, book values are misplaced in many other industries, especially when accounting is conservative (Gode & Ohlson, 2006). Only a small number of practitioners used the RIV model for the valuation, because the valuation does not conform to practice (Ohlson, 2002; Schreiner, 2007).

2.1.2 Multiples Valuation Model

The present value models, such as the DDM, RIM and DCF model, are not as commonly used in practice as they are in theory (Block, 1999). Only 15.2 percent of the investment analysts always used present value models, because future cash flows and appropriate discount rates were difficult to estimate (Block, 1999). According to a number of studies, academics did not research and explain the valuation models which are used by professional investors or financial analysts. The analysts used various valuation models based on their preferred metrics, such as earnings or cash flow, independent of firm's industry membership. Articles that address this issue include those by Barker (1999); Demirakos et al. (2004); Liu et al. (2002); Lee (2003); Palepu et al. (2000); Lundholm and Sloan (2004). These articles are based on analysts' investment reports, questionnaire surveys and interviews with investment analysts and fund managers.

Barker (1999) investigated the valuation models used by analysts and found that the price-earnings ratio is important to investment decisions in practice. According to his survey, the analysts choose the PE model and dividend yield model as important valuation models, and regard the DCF model and DDM as unimportant.

In contrast with the popularity of the RIM amongst researchers, the analysts used heuristic valuation models more than they used present value models when they forecasted the stocks (Bradshaw, 2002). According to Bradshaw (2002), there was little evidence that analysts' recommendations were explained by the RIM. He found that the Price-Earnings-to-Growth (PEG) model and analysts' projections of long-term earnings growth were more correlated with analysts' stock recommendations.

Asquith et al. (2005) found that only 12.8% of analysts used the DCF model or cash flow method in computing their price target. This is consistent with a study by Block (1999) which found that only 15.2 percent of analysts used present value models. Moreover, there was no correlation between the accuracy in predicting price targets and the present value approaches favored by finance textbooks and MBA curriculums (Asquith et al., 2005).

Demirakos et al. (2004) explained the valuation practices of financial analysts and sought out the methodologies analysts used to estimate a firm's value. They found that analysts typically choose the PE model or DCF model as their dominant valuation model, but the analysts who used the DCF model adopted a

comparative valuation model. The theoretical superiority of present valuation models was in contrast to the evidence on valuation models used in practice (Demirakos et al., 2004).

Imam et al. (2008) examined the use of valuation models by UK investment analysts, and found a limitation in applicability of the DCF model. They found that the DCF model was rarely determined by analysts' target prices and their recommendations. Even though analysts used DCF as primary model, consistent with a study of Demirkos et al. (2004), the estimation of analysts relied in practice upon valuation multiples and subjective judgments (Imam et al., 2008).

2.1.2.1 Concept of the Multiples Valuation Model

Properly executed multiples valuation can make forecasts more accurate and allows the company to design multiples analysis that provides valuable insights about itself and its competitors (Goedhart et al., 2005). The multiples valuation method is determined by a firm's equity value based on the market prices of comparable firms. The value of a firm is approximated by the market values of a peer group. Valuation by multiples calculates multiples for a set of benchmark companies, and then implies benchmark multiples to find the value of the company in question (Lie and Lie, 2002). The multiples valuation model assumes that the firms within the peer group are comparable and the market is efficient. Since this model underpins market-based valuation (similar assets should trade at similar prices), the application of a peer group multiple yields the intrinsic value of the target firm (Esty, 2000; Damodaran, 2006).

Compared to the DCF or the RIV model, the multiples valuation method is simple to apply (Damodaran, 2006). This valuation method is also easy to understand and simple to present to clients and customers, so it is very helpful to sell-side analysts and sales staff who are under significant time constraints (DeAngelo, 1990). Furthermore, the information of multiples is easy for investors to access through financial newspapers, magazines and online platforms (Schreiner, 2007). These sources publish common multiples of firms daily, and update them regularly. As multiples allow quick comparisons between firms, industries and markets, many investors use multiples as a substitute for comprehensive valuations and screen on multiples to detect undervalued stocks (Penman, 2006; Liu et al., 2007).

2.1.2.2 Common Value Multiples

As mentioned above, the theoretical emphasis is on present valuation models, but these are rarely used by investment bankers and analysts. According to Houston et al. (2006), 10 percent of the valuations of analysts' reports are based on the DCF model, while 73 percent of their reports are using multiples valuation models. They regularly use valuation by multiples, as a substitute for or supplement of the DCF or RIM techniques.

Earnings or cash flow multiples, and asset multiples are the most commonly used multiples. Earnings or cash flow multiples include price-toearnings (P/E) ratios; relative price-to-earnings (Relative P/E) ratios; earnings before interest, tax, depreciation and amortization (EBITDA) multiples; and revenue multiples. Asset multiples include market-to-book values. A commonly used multiple is the price-earnings ratio (P/E ratio, PER) of stocks in a similar industry. According to Asquith et al. (2005), 99.1 percent of 1,126 analysts used an earnings multiple, (e.g., a price-to-earnings ratio, EBITDA multiple, or a relative price-to-earnings ratio). This research also evaluated the quality of forecasts based on various multiples.

2.1.2.2.1 **Price to Earnings Multiple**

In the real word, price-to-earnings (P/E) multiples are used to represent the firms' equity market values and are widely used in practice as valuation multiples (Spremann, 2005). The notion behind the P/E ratio is that wealth is created when it is earned, rather than when cash is collected (Schreiner, 2007).

Although P/E multiples are widely used, they have three major flaws (Goedhart et al., 2005; Schreiner, 2007). First, P/E multiples are systematically affected by capital structure (Frykman & Tolleryd, 2003). For example, P/E can be artificially increase its P/E ratio by increasing debt. Second, as the P/E ratio is based on earnings, such as non-operating items, multiples based on P/E can be misleading. The P/E multiple is useless if a firm has a negative or low net income (Pereiro, 2002). Third, different accounting policies affect the net income. Despite these problems, the P/E multiple is the most popular multiple by market participants, largely because of its simplicity (Schreiner, 2007).

2.1.2.2.2 Forward-looking Multiples

If the value driver of a multiple refers to forecasts, instead of to historical data, it is termed a forward-looking multiple (Benninga & Sarig, 1997). Empirical evidence demonstrates that forward-looking multiples are more accurate predictors of value. Liu et al. (2002) compared the performance of historical and forward industry multiples for companies trading on the NYSE, the American Stock Exchange and NASDAQ. They found that the dispersion of historical earnings-to-price (E/P) ratios was nearly twice that of one-year forward E/P ratios. They also examined the pricing errors for each multiple and found that the error of one-year forecasted earnings (18 percent) was lower than that for historical multiples (23 percent). Similarly, Kim and Ritter (1999) also compared the pricing errors of historical and forward earnings multiples for 142 initial public offerings. They found that the average pricing error of one- and two-year forecast multiples fell from 55.0 percent, to 43.7 percent, to 28.5 percent respectively.

2.1.2.2.3 Enterprise Value to EBITDA Multiples

One alternative to the multiples of P/E is the multiples of enterprise value (EV) to EBITDA (Goedhart et al., 2005). As entity value multiples, the EV to EBITA (EV/EBITA) multiples are less affected by capital structure decisions (Goedhart, 2005; Schreiner, 2007). Since enterprise value includes both debt and equity, and EBITDA is the profit available to investors, the changes in capital structure will have no systematic effect. Moreover, the EV/EBITDA multiple measures operating performance and is not affected by different tax rules (Schreiner, 2007). Kim and Ritter (1999) found that the EBITDA multiple yielded

more precise valuations than the P/E, market value to book value, price to sales, and enterprise value to sales multiples did. Gilson et al. (2000) compared the valuation accuracy of the DCF method and that of EBITDA multiples for companies emerging from bankruptcy in the same industry. They found that the valuation error of the DCF model was 21 percent and valuation error fell to within 15 percent, when they applied the median of EBITDA multiples.

2.1.2.2.4 Other Multiples

In contrast to previous research, Lie and Lie (2002) evaluated various multiples and found the asset multiple (market value to book value of assets) was a better estimate than sales and earnings multiples. This goes against the results of several studies that claimed that the book value performed poorly in terms of predicting accurately.

Beatty et al. (1999) suggested different combinations of multiples, earnings, book value, dividends and total assets. They found that harmonic mean book and earnings multiples performed best in terms of the accuracy of the target price. Baker and Ruback (1999) examined econometric problems with computing industry multiples, and found that industry-adjusted EBITDA performs better than EBIT and sales.

Although the price earnings ratio and EV/EBITA are the most popular multiples used for valuation, several researchers demonstrated that analysts applied various multiples and combinations of multiples based on their individual preferences. Barker (1999) showed that analysts used different multiples more appropriate to different industries. For example, analysts in the financial sector
preferred using price-to-book value (P/B) and P/E multiples, and analysts in the consumer service industry preferred using price to operating cash flow (P/OCF) multiples (Barker, 1999; Tasker, 1999). Tasker (1999) found a systematic use of industry specific multiples, described as variations in the effectiveness of accounting standards across the industry.

Moreover, Fernandez (2001) found that the multiples of companies operating in the same industry have a very wide dispersion. For example, within the food and drink industry, the food producers sector commonly use EV/EBITDA and EV/S, and the brewers and pubs sector usually use ROCE, PER to growth and PER relative for valuation. Demirakos et al. (2004) and Imam et al. (2008) found that analysts carefully choose and combine various valuation multiples in understandable ways, such as their familiarity with a particular valuation model and its acceptability to clients. For instance, one food sector report stated that their price target is based on an average of DCF and PE (Imam et al., 2008). However, those multiples used in practice did not take into account the accuracy of valuation or the client driven factor.

2.1.3 Present Valuation Models vs. Multiples Valuation Model

In theory, the present value models and the multiples valuation model should yield identical valuations (Demirakos et al., 2010). However, implementation of these models generates different valuations in the real world. Various studies have examined the accuracy of valuation models.

Kaplan and Ruback (1995) compared the performance of DCF valuation and multiple valuation models. They found that both methods performed similarly when companies were in similar industries and made similar transactions. Similarly, Gilson et al. (2000) also concluded the DCF and multiples valuation approaches have the same degree of accuracy, when used for firms in bankruptcy. However, comparing analyst valuation choice between P/E and DCF models, the study undertaken by Demirakos et al. (2004) showed that P/E multiples models outperformed DCF models at the 1 percent level for IPO companies.

2.2 Target Price

Analysts often mention valuations as the 'target' or 'objective' price in their reports, and the target price reflects the analyst's valuation of stock (Bradshaw, 2000). According to Asquith et al. (2005), several factors are considered by analysts in their forecasting of target price. An analyst first evaluates the firm's cash flows and risk level, then evaluates the industry's prospects, and then undertakes an assessment of the macroeconomic factors that affect the overall market. The availability of analyst data to individual investors, and the interest it generated, was increased particularly by its inclusion on popular websites, such as TheStreet.com, Yahoo! Finance, and The Motley Fool (Bradshaw, 2000).

Target price has received a great deal of attention from media, most of it skeptical (Bradshaw, 2000). According to Asquith et al. (2005), headlines such as "Price Targets are Hazardous to Investors' Wealth'' (New York Times, 2001), or ''Forget Analysts' Price Targets: They're Really Just for Show'' (Forbes, 2000) are representative of this issue. According to Dow Theory Forecasts (2002), as target price is a stock's expected appreciation, it could be quite a subjective

measurement. In addition, target prices that are influenced by other things than company fundamentals are problematic. For example, analysts have received guidance on earnings and sales prospects from corporate insiders (Dow Theory Forecasts, 2002). Moreover, because of the relationship with insiders, several analysts issued highly favorable target prices for personal compensation, such as to win lucrative corporate finance work for their investment banking divisions (Dow Theory Forecasts, 2002; Asquith et al., 2005).

Compared to the perspective of the media, target price is regarded as valuable in recent academic studies, but has only been included in a few recent studies (Brav and Lehavy, 2003; Bonini et al., 2010). Several researchers found that target price contains information which can be valuable to investors, and may thus have an influence on their investment strategies (Bradshaw, 2000; Dow Theory Forecasts, 2002; Asquith et al., 2005; Bonini et al., 2010). Understanding how analysts value and recommend stocks is of interest to many investors (Bradshaw, 2000). Analysts provide target prices to support their stock recommendations (Bradshaw, 2002; Bradshaw, 2004). There was evidence that investors considered target price forecasts to be valuable and reacted significantly after the release of target prices (Brav & Lehavy , 2003; Asquith, et al., 2005).

Brav and Lehavy (2003) suggested that target prices are significant to capital markets. Target prices are informative in the presence of earnings forecasts, because they are computed as the product of forecasted earnings and a financial ratio such as an earnings yield (Fernandez, 2001; Asquith, et al. 2005). Bonini et al. (2010) also showed that target price provides valuable information to investors, because it is a straightforward measure of the potential change in the value of the

underlying security. The central question then becomes whether the investor and market should react to target price.

There were several studies to measure the accuracy of target price forecasts. The studies conducted by Barber et al. (2001), and Brown and Mohd (2003) tried to measure relative performance at the end of a fixed period of 12 months or after the release of actual earnings by companies. On the other hand, Asquith et al. (2005), and Bradshaw and Brown (2006) provided simple measures of target price accuracy; namely, that target price is accurate, if the share price reaches or exceeds the target at the time horizon.

Chapter 3

METHODOLOGY

This study will be guided by the following research questions, outlined in section 1.3:

- Which type of valuation model, the Residual Income Model or multiples valuation model, estimated restaurant stocks more accurately, and performed well for this particular industry?
- 2) Which common multiples valued restaurant stocks more precisely and provided more accurate estimations?
- 3) Are restaurant stocks underestimated based on the stock valuation models?

3.1 Research Design

A non-experimental quantitative research design was used for this study, to examine the valuation accuracy and the performance of stock valuation models, to compare different multiples, and to determine the most effective valuation model for restaurant stocks. A quantitative research method was used for this study, because it allowed the comparison of results (valuation errors), and enabled the explanations and predictions that may be generalizable to the restaurant stock market (Leedy and Ormrod, 2003).

Secondary data were used for this study and were collected from the Bloomberg and FactSet databases. Both databases provide current and historical financial quotes, business news, research and statistics on worldwide companies. In this study, the longitudinal data was also used for comparison of valuation models. The longitudinal design allows for the examination of variables, such as the accuracy or the performance exhibited by a group or groups over time (Creswell, 2012). The data for this study were from the period 2005 to 2012, and the estimation of restaurant stock prices was based on annual data.

Using descriptive statistics, this study compared the bias of estimation and the effectiveness of each stock valuation model and the common multiples. Descriptive statistics enable the use of frequencies or percentages, averages, and sometimes variability (McMillan, 2006), and for this study the researcher used descriptive statistics to evaluate the valuation models.

3.1.1 Sample and Data

Alford (1992) examined the effect of the choice of the companies for the accuracy of multiples valuation models and found that a peer group based on same industry generated the smallest number of valuation errors. To increase the valuation accuracy of valuation models, the firms in this study were selected from the restaurant industry, which is classified under Standard Industrial Classification (SIC) code 5812. This study included 50 restaurant companies publicly traded on the New York Stock Exchange (NYSE), American Stock Exchange (AMEX), and National Association of Securities Dealers Automated Quotations (NASDAQ) system. Following previous studies on the restaurant industry, the sample of this study were selected from each three restaurant segments – full-service, economy/buffet and fast-food – based on a restaurant firm's major service features. Table 1 lists the sample restaurants in the three restaurant sectors.

Full-Service Restaurants (Thirty firms)	Economy Restaurants (Five firms)	Fast-Food Restaurants (Fifteen firms)
Applebee's Int'l, Inc.	CEC Entertainment, Inc.	AFC Enterprises
Ark Restaurants Corporation	Einstein Noah Restaurant	Back Yard Burgers, Inc.
Benihana, Inc.	Luby's, Inc.	Chipotle Mexican Grill Inc.
Biglari Holdings Inc.	Panera Bread Company	CKE Restaurants, Inc.
BJ's Restaurants, Inc.	Pizza Inn, Inc.	Domino's Pizza, Inc.
Bob Evans Farms, Inc.		Friendly Ice Cream Corporation
Boston Restaurant Association		Good Times Restaurants
Brinker International		McDonald's Corporation
Buffalo Wild Wings Inc.		Nathan's Famous, Inc.
CBRL Group, Inc.		Papa John's Int'l, Inc.
Champps Entertainment		Red Robin Gourmet burgers Inc.
Cheesecake Factory, Inc.		Sonic Corporation
Chefs International, Inc.		Starbucks
Darden Restaurants, Inc.		Wendy's International
Dave & Buster's, Inc.		Yum! Brands, Inc.
DineEquity Inc.		
Elmer's Restaurants, Inc.		
Famous Dave's of America		
Flanigan's Enterprises		
Grill Concepts, Inc.		
J. Alexander's Corporation		
Landry's Restaurants, Inc.		
Max & Erma's Restaurants		
Mexican Restaurants, Inc.		
Mortons Restaurant Group Inc		
O'Charley's, Inc.		
Outback Steakhouse, Inc.		
P.F. Chang's China Bistro, Inc.		
Ryan's Restaurant Group		
Worldwide Restaurant Concepts		

Table 1. List of Restaurant Firms

	Mean	Median	25th Percentile	75th Percentile
	Ivicuii	meanan	1 ereentiie	rerecittite
Book value of assets (\$ millions)	975	298	152	597
Total enterprise value (\$ millions)	4778	1083	404	2256
EBITDA/book value of assets	0.0059	0.0036	0.0026	0.0055

Table2. Descriptive Statistics

Table 2 presents the summary statistics for the sample of this study. The median book value of assets was \$298 million, and total enterprise value (i.e., book value of assets less book value of equity plus market value of equity) was \$1083 million. The median ratio of EBITDA to book value of assets was 0.0036. On the other hand, the mean book value of assets was \$975 million, the mean of total enterprise value was \$4778 million, and the mean ratio of EBITDA to book value of assets was 0.0059. The distributions for most of these financial characteristics are skewed, as indicated by the large difference between the means and medians. Compared to other values, the ratio of EBITDA/book value of assets was indicated less dispersion

For these 50 sample firms, each data was collected from January 2005 to March 2012. All of the financial data are from the fiscal year 2005, when the sales growth of the restaurant industry started to decrease (National Restaurant Association, 2012). All of the financial data were collected daily, weekly and annually from the Bloomberg and FactSet financial databases and each data was averaged per year to estimate the restaurant values.

The data for this study included both historical data and forecasted data. The historical data used in this study were retrieved from FactSet and

Bloomberg databases and incorporated the book value per share, the shares outstanding, the risk-free rate, the systematic risk for the firm, the market risk premium, the price-to-earnings ratio, the enterprise value/EBITDA ratio, the enterprise value/book value ratio and actual prices. The forecasted data collected for this study were retrieved from the Bloomberg database and incorporate the estimates of book value for current fiscal year, the estimates of book value for the next fiscal year, the estimates of net income for the current fiscal year, the estimates of net income for the next fiscal year, and the average forecasted priceto-earnings ratios.

3.2 Design for Valuation Models

This section explains the design and assumptions of the residual income valuation model and multiples valuation models that were used for this study. It describes how the estimates were predicted by the valuation models, and demonstrates how those estimations were compared in the study.

3.2.1 Residual Income Model

The Residual Income Model (RIM) was selected as a representative of the present value model for this study, rather than the DCF model. The superiority of RIM has been proved by many studies. For example, the valuation estimates of RIM were more accurate for a short time periods than estimates of DCF model (Palepu et al., 2000). The RIM method used in this study was as follows:

$$P_e = SE_0 + \sum_{t=1}^2 \frac{RI_t}{(1+r_e)^t} + \frac{NI_2 (1+0.03) - r_e SE_2}{[(r]_e - 0.03)(1+r_e)^2} \ ,$$

Where $\mathbf{P}_{\mathbf{e}}$ = value of the equity holder's claim at time 0;

 \mathbf{RI}_{t} = residual income for the period ending at time t; $\mathbf{RI}_{t} = \mathbf{NI}_{t} - \mathbf{r}_{e}\mathbf{SE}_{t-1}$;

 $\mathbf{r}_{\mathbf{e}} = \cos t$ of equity capital at the firm-specific discount rate, estimated by the CAPM;

 SE_t = shareholders' equity of the period ending at time t;

 $\mathbf{NI}_{\mathbf{t}}$ = net income for the period ending at time t;

CAPM (Capital Asset Pricing Model) = $\mathbf{r}_{f} + \beta [\mathbf{E}(\mathbf{r}_{m}) - \mathbf{r}_{f}]$;

r_f = risk-free rate;

 β = estimate of the systematic risk for the firm; and

 $[\mathbf{E}(\mathbf{r_m}) - \mathbf{r_f}] = \text{market risk premium}$

A firm's market value of RIM is determined by the firm's book value plus discounted RIs for the first three years. In this study, three consecutive years of historical and forecasted financial data were required to estimate each restaurant firm's value. The RI is defined in this study as the difference between actual income and expected income.

Unlike other studies, using historical data for the RIM, this study used forecasted data. According Frankel and Lee (1998), the prediction of stock return improves when analysts' forecasts are used for the RIM. Moreover, by using recent data from 2005 to 2012, this study was able to imply the contemporaneous restaurant stock price that could well represent the current trends in the restaurant industry. This study used the Bloomberg database to collect the forecasted data for expected income, instead of historical data. To compute the current equity value, the estimates of book value for the current fiscal year, the estimates of book value for the next fiscal year, the estimates of net income for the current fiscal year, and the estimates of net income for the next fiscal year were retrieved from the Bloomberg database.

Because of the present value of perpetuity, the year 3 of RI used in this study assumed 0.03 growth rate for the RI after year 2. This assumption is reasonable, when considering the recent economic turmoil in the United States. Historically, from 1947 until 2011 the United States' average quarterly growth rate was 3.28 percent (Trading Economics, 2012). To estimate the required rate of return on equity, this study employed the CAPM model, the most frequently used model for the required rate of return.

All 3-year period financial data, such as shares outstanding, risk-free rate, risk premium, and the systematic risk for the firm, were collected daily, weekly, and annually through the Bloomberg and FactSet databases. Based on the RIM method, the estimates of restaurant value were calculated per year from 2005 to 2012. The valuation error was then calculated as the natural log ratio of estimated values relative to market values.

3.2.2 Multiples Valuation Model

This study also evaluated various multiples that are used to estimate company value. The research design for the multiples valuation model follows that used in the study conducted by Lie and Lie (2002).

3.2.2.1 The Multiples

Four multiples which were judged to be most suitable for this study were chosen from the ten multiples used in Lie and Lie's (2002) study. As Lie and Lie (2002) pointed out, adjusting for companies' cash levels does not improve the estimates of a company's value, so this study excluded the adjusted value multiples. According to Liu et al. (2001), the sales multiple performed the worst among the multiples, so this study rejected the sales multiple. The EBIT multiple was also exempt from this study, because the EBITDA multiple estimated better than EBIT multiple did (Lie & Lie, 2002). Furthermore, the EBITDA multiple is more reasonable than EBIT multiple for this study, because the EV/EBITDA multiple is the most commonly used valuation multiple in the food and drink industry (Fernandez, 2001). Finally, four multiples of companies in the restaurant industry were selected for this study: P/E, forecasted P/E, enterprise value/book value and enterprise value/EBITDA. The definitions of these multiples are as follows:

- P/E price of the company's common equity at the end of the fiscal year scaled by earnings per share for the same year
- Forecasted P/E price of common equity scaled by the median forecast of next year's EPS from the Bloomberg database
- Enterprise value/EBITDA enterprise value scaled by earnings before interest, taxes, depreciation and amortization
- Enterprise value/Book value enterprise value scaled by book value of assets

These four multiples were computed the same way they were computed in Lie and Lie (2002), except for the fact that this study used forecasted P/E ratios estimated by Bloomberg analysts. The P/E multiple is the stock price divided by the actual earnings per share. The EBITDA is earnings before interest, taxes, depreciation and amortization, and the Book value is the book value of total assets. Enterprise value multiples were defined as the total enterprise value divided by EBITDA or Book value. Total enterprise value was estimated as total assets less book value of equity plus the product of price per common share and number of common shares outstanding. Table 3 provides summary statistics for the four multiples.

	Mean	Median	25th Percentile	75th Percentile
P/E	29.9	18.4	14.7	25.9
Forecasted P/E	63.6	17.6	13.5	23.9
EV/EBITDA	9.81	8.29	6.97	10.3
EV/Book value	13.0	3.51	2.07	5.3

Table 3. Multiples Used in Analyses

Note: Total enterprise value was estimated as total assets less book value of equity plus the product of price per common share and number of common shares outstanding (Lie & Lie, 2002).

The median P/E multiple based on current earnings was 18.4, whereas the median based on forecasted earnings was 17.6. The median ratio of total enterprise value to EBITDA was 8.29, whereas the median enterprise value-tobook ratio was 3.51. All of the means are greater than medians, suggesting that the distributions of multiples are positively skewed. Compared to other multiples the EBITDA multiple was less skewed.

3.2.2.2 Estimation of Value

To estimate the value, the median multiple for peer group was multiplied by the relevant financial figure for the company. For example, the estimated value was calculated as the product of its EBITDA or book value and the median firm value multiple. All four benchmark multiples were used in the same manner as in the studies conducted by Kim and Ritter (1999), Lie and Lie (2002) and Liu et al. (2007). Finally, this study calculated the valuation error as the natural logarithm of the ratio of the estimated value to the market value, following Kaplan and Ruback (1995), Kim and Ritter (1999), Gilson et al. (2000), Lie and Lie (2002) and Liu et al. (2007).

Chapter 4

RESULTS AND DISCUSSION

The findings of this study are presented in three segments: comparison of different valuation methods, a comparison of different multiples, and the phenomenon of undervalued restaurant market. In the first segment, this study attempts to identify the most effective valuation model for restaurant companies by comparing the valuation accuracy of various valuation methods. In next segment, the study considers different multiples in order to determine the best multiple for valuation of restaurants. Finally, the phenomenon of undervalued restaurant companies is addressed.

4.1 Results

4.1.1 Comparison of Different Valuation Methods

Table 4 presents summary statistics for the valuation errors of the RIM and multiples valuation methods. The valuation errors are computed as the natural log of the ratio of estimated values to the market value. The log ratio was used because it is symmetric with respect to overestimates and underestimates (Kaplan & Ruback, 1999). The estimation errors were reported as percentages, in order to interpret the percentage difference between the estimated value and market value.

	Present Valuation	Multiples Valuation				
	Residual Income Model	Equity Valuation		Total Enterprise Valuation		
		P/E	Forecasted P/E	EV/ EBITDA	EV/ Book Value	
Panel A	A: Summary S	Statistics fo	r Valuation l	Errors		
Mean	-28.15%	0.58%	-6.21%	-0.49%	13.31%	
Median	-32.73%	4.93%	8.67%	1.27%	1.27%	
Standard deviation	62.58%	33.38%	31.94%	24.65%	57.84%	
Inter-quartile range	74.18%	42.03%	43.17%	35.27%	88.88%	
Panel B: Performance Measures for Valuation Errors						
Fraction within 15%	17.81%	38.61%	38.91%	43.75%	25.00%	
Mean absolute error	-11.76%	-14.33%	-18.77%	0.42%	116.39%	
Median absolute error	-29.66%	-3.77%	-12.58%	-0.41%	92.63%	

Table 4. Valuation Errors for the Restaurant Companies

Note: Comparison of present value model (Residual Income Model) and multiples valuation model in 50 restaurant companies, between 2005 and 2012. The first four rows present the means, medians, standard deviations and interquartile ranges of the valuation errors. The valuation errors equal the natural log of estimated values relative to market values. Valuation errors are reported in percentages. The performance was measured by the fraction within 15 percent, the means and the medians of absolute error. The fraction within 15 percent was defined as the fraction of valuation errors whose absolute value was less than 15 percent (Lie & Lie, 2002). The mean and median absolute errors of the valuations were reported in percentages. P/E is the price of the company's common equity at the end of the fiscal year scaled by earnings per share for the same year. Forecasted P/E is a price of common equity scaled by the median forecast of next year's EPS from the Bloomberg database. Enterprise value/EBITDA is an enterprise value scaled by earnings before interest, taxes, depreciation and amortization. Enterprise value/Book value is an enterprise value scaled by book value of assets.

Panel A of Table 4 shows that the mean valuation error of the Residual

Income Model was -28.15 percent, which means that the RIM estimate was 28.15

percent lower than the market value. Moreover, other errors – the median

valuation error (-32.73 percent), the mean absolute error (-11.76 percent), and the

median absolute error (-29.66 percent) – also show that RIM method underestimated the value of restaurants.

On the other hand, the mean valuation errors of the four multiples were much lesser than the mean error of the RIM. The mean valuation error of the P/E multiple was 0.58 percent, that of the forecasted P/E multiple was -6.21 percent, that of the EBITDA multiple was -0.49 percent, and that of the book value multiple was 13.31 percent. This means that the P/E multiple overestimated by 0.58 percent, the forecasted P/E multiple underestimated by 6.21 percent, the EBITDA multiple underestimated by 0.49 percent, and the book value multiple overestimated by 13.31 percent compared to the market value. This finding shows that the multiples valuation method estimated the restaurant firms' value more accurately than the RIM did. The median of valuation errors in multiples valuation also showed a similar result, and was lower than the median error of the RIM.

In Panel B, the data for the fraction within 15 percent indicated that the multiples valuation model provided more accurate estimates than the RIM. According to Lie and Lie (2002), the definition of 'fraction within 15 percent' is "the fraction of valuation errors whose absolute value is less than 0.15". In other words, the fraction within 15 percent row in Table 4 indicated the percentage of valuation errors, ranging from -0.15 to 0.15. The results showed that the Fraction within 15 percent of all multiples valuation models was greater than that of the RIM. This indicated that all multiples valuation models performed better than the RIM, providing estimations that are more precise. The EBITDA multiple valuations provided the most accurate estimations (43.75 percent), and the RIM provided the least accurate estimates (17.81 percent).

Based on the dispersion of the mean absolute errors and the median absolute errors, the multiples valuation methods performed better than the RIM, with the exception of the EBITDA multiples valuation method. The mean absolute error of the RIM was -12 percent, that of the P/E multiples was -14 percent, that of the forecasted P/E multiples was -19 percent, that of the EBITDA multiples was 0.4 percent and that of the book value multiples was 116 percent. On the other hand, the median absolute error of the RIM was -30 percent, that of the P/E multiples was -4 percent, that of the forecasted multiples was -13 percent, that of the EBITDA multiples was -0.4 percent, and that of the book value multiples was 93 percent. Compared to the RIM, most of the multiples valuation models are less skewed, except for the book value multiple. The dispersion of the multiples valuation models was less than that of the RIM; in other words, most of the multiples valuation models performed and explained more effectively than RIM.

Overall, most of the multiples valuation methods performed better than the RIM. Based on the Fraction within 15% and the median absolute errors, the P/E, forecasted P/E, and EBITDA multiple valuation models provided more accurate estimates than the RIM method. This means that the valuation accuracy of the RIM was more dispersed than that of the multiples valuation method, with the exception of the book value multiple. Despite the fact that the RIM demonstrated more bias than the book value multiples for the restaurant firms, it had a lower dispersion of the valuation error than book value multiple.

The mean absolute error also allowed for the comparing of this study's findings and those of Lee and Upneja (2007). The mean absolute error for Lee and Upneja (2007), using historical data with the RIM for non-lodging firms (including

restaurants), was 33 percent. A direct comparison of the valuation accuracy in the restaurant group and non-lodging group may not be entirely fair, but this comparison demonstrated an important point. The data for the mean absolute error of this study (-11.76 percent) indicated that the RIM based on the forecasted data estimated more accurately than the RIM based on historical data.

4.1.2 Comparison of Different Multiples

Comparing the valuation errors, the multiples valuation method estimated the value of restaurant firms more accurately than the RIM method did. In this segment, different multiples valuations are compared, with the aim of selecting the best multiples for restaurant stock valuation. As mentioned in Chapter 3, to estimate a firm's value, the median multiple for the peer group was multiplied by the relevant financial figure for the company. For example, the estimated value was calculated as the product of the firm's EBITDA and the median firm value multiple. Table 5 provided the evidence and justified the use of the median multiples for valuation, instead of the mean multiples.

	Mean	Median	Standard Deviation
Mean P/E	-3.7%	148.0%	39.9%
Median P/E	0.6%	4.9%	33.4%
Mean Forecasted P/E	116.2%	126.4%	50.0%
Median Forecasted P/E	-6.2%	-8.7%	31.9%
Mean EV/EBITDA	12.7%	9.4%	41.0%
Median EV/EBITDA	-0.5%	1.27%	24.7%
Mean EV/book value	98.1%	105.4%	121.7%
Median EV/book value	13.31%	1.3%	57.8%

 Table 5. Valuation Errors of the Mean Multiples and the Median Multiples

Note: Table compares the mean multiples and the median multiples in 50 restaurant companies, between 2005 and 2012. The first four rows present the means, medians and standard deviations of the valuation errors. The valuation errors equal the natural log of estimated values relative to market values. P/E is a price of the company's common equity at the end of the fiscal year scaled by earnings per share for the same year. Forecasted P/E is a price of common equity scaled by the median forecast of next year's EPS from the Bloomberg database. The enterprise value/EBITDA is an enterprise value scaled by earnings before interest, taxes, depreciation and amortization. Enterprise value/Book value is an enterprise value scaled by book value of assets.

To estimate the value, the mean multiples for peer group and the median multiples for peer group were calculated and multiplied by the relevant financial figure for the company. Then, the valuation errors of each the mean multiples and the median multiples were calculated.

All the valuation errors of the four median multiples were less than the errors of the four mean multiples. This result showed that the median multiples predicted better than the mean multiples did. This finding is consistent with the studies of Kim and Ritter (1999), Lie and Lie (2002), and Liu et al. (2007). Even within the same industry, the use of mean multiples overlooks the fact that companies have different expected growth rates, returns on invested capital and capital structures (Goedhart et al., 2005).

Based on this finding, the study focused on four medians of multiples, as benchmark multiples. Statistics for the valuation errors for the multiples are reported in Table 6.

	Equity Valuation		Total Enterprise Valuation			
	P/E	Forecasted P/E	EV/ EBITDA	EV/ Book Value		
Panel A: Summary Statistics for Valuation Errors						
Mean	0.58%	-6.21%	-0.49%	13.31%		
Median	4.93%	8.67%	1.27%	1.27%		
Standard deviation	33.38%	31.94%	24.65%	57.84%		
Inter-quartile range	42.03%	43.17%	35.27%	88.88%		
Panel B: Performance Measures for Valuation Errors						
Fraction within 15%	38.61%	38.91%	43.75%	25.00%		
Mean absolute error	-14.33%	-18.77%	0.42%	116.39%		
Median absolute error	-3.77%	-12.58%	-0.41%	92.63%		

Table 6. Valuation Errors for the Multiples Valuation

Note: Comparison of multiples valuation models in 50 restaurant companies, between 2005 and 2012. The first four rows present the means, medians, standard deviations and interquartile ranges of the valuation errors. The valuation errors equal the natural log of estimated values relative to market values. Valuation errors are reported in percentages. The performance was measured by the fraction within 15 percent, the means and the medians of absolute error. The fraction within 15 percent (Lie & Lie, 2002). The mean and median absolute errors of the valuations were reported in percentages. P/E is the price of the company's common equity at the end of the fiscal year scaled by earnings per share for the same year. Forecasted P/E is a price of common equity scaled by the median forecast of next year's EPS from the Bloomberg database. Enterprise value/EBITDA is an enterprise value scaled by earnings before interest, taxes, depreciation and amortization. Enterprise value/Book value is an enterprise value scaled by book value of assets.

The mean valuation error for the P/E multiples (0.58 percent) and EV/EBITDA multiples estimates (-0.49 percent) were not significantly different from zero, indicating no bias in the estimations. However, the mean valuation error of the forecasted P/E multiples were more biased than the P/E multiples and EBITDA multiples. The mean valuation error of the forecasted P/E multiples was reported as -6.21 percent, which means that the forecasted P/E multiples estimated 6.21 percent lower than the market value. Moreover, this result also contrasted with other studies, such as Liu et al. (2002), and Kim and Ritter (1999), which found that the forecasted multiples estimated better than historical multiples. This result suggests that this is one piece of the evidence that the analysts tend to underestimate when they value restaurant firms. The mean valuation errors of book value multiples were 13.31 percent, suggesting that the book value multiple overvalued the restaurant companies, and among the four multiples were worst at predicting value.

The other statistics in Panel B of Table 6 describe the distribution of the valuation errors and the performance of estimates: the mean and median absolute errors, and the fraction of errors that are less than 15 percent. The fraction within 15 percent in Table 6 varied from 25.00 percent to 43.75 percent. Among the four multiples, the fraction within 15 percent of the EBITDA multiples was greater (43.75 percent) than that of the P/E multiples (39 percent), forecasted P/E multiples (39 percent), and book value multiples (25 percent). This result suggested that the EBITDA multiple provided better estimates and valued more effectively than the other three multiples. The book value multiple also performed worst and provided least accurate estimations among the four multiples.

Moreover, there were no significant difference between the forecasted P/E multiple (38.91 percent) and P/E multiple (38.61 percent) for prediction performance. Contrasted with the findings of Kim and Ritter (1999), Lie and Lie

(2002), and Liu et al. (2002), the forecasted P/E multiple provided similarly accurate estimations to the historical P/E multiple.

Based on the mean absolute error and median absolute error, the result of the performance of estimation was consistent with the result of the fraction within 15 percent. The EBITDA multiple was least skewed among the four multiples, indicating that the dispersion of estimations was less than for other multiples. The book value multiple was more skewed and had more widely dispersed estimations than other multiples.

Overall, the EBITDA multiple estimated more accurately and performed more effectively than other multiples. On the other hand, the book value multiple had more biased prediction and provided less accurate estimations among the four multiples, indicating that the book value multiple was the worst multiples valuation method among the four multiples.

4.2 Discussion

This section discusses whether restaurant stocks have been underestimated based on the valuation methods which have been commonly employed by analysts and investors. Figure 1 provides the entire distribution of valuation errors for each valuation method: RIM, P/E, forecasted P/E, EBITDA, and Book value multiples.



Figure 1. Distribution of Valuation Errors

Note: Distribution of valuation errors for Present valuation model and Multiples valuation models in 50 restaurants companies, between 2005 and 2012. The valuation errors equal the natural log of estimated values relative to market values.

The horizontal axis in Figure 1 contained the ranges for valuation errors with width equal to 0.1. For example, 0.05 refers to valuation errors lying in the range between 0 and 10 percent. The vertical axis represented the percentage of the valuation model with valuation errors that lie within that range. Combining the percentages contained in the two ranges indentified by -0.05 and 0.05 might suggest a superior performance of the valuation methods (Liu et al., 2007). As a result, the EBITDA multiples provided remarkably accurate valuations for U.S. restaurant companies. The EBITDA multiples would thus represent a reasonable restaurant valuation model. On the other hand, the RIM performed the worst among valuation models. These findings are also consistent with the results from previous sections of this thesis.

Furthermore, the phenomenon of undervalued restaurants could be identified from Figure 1. The percentages contained in the range from -0.95 to -0.05 represented the range of valuation errors between -1 (-100 percent) and 0 (0 percent). This range is the percentage of underestimated value by the RIM and multiples valuation models. Overall, 53 percent of estimations were undervalued. Especially the percentage of undervalued estimations by the RIM (70 percent) and by the forecasted P/E multiple (56 percent) were greater than the percentage of other valuation models. This indicated that the RIM and forecasted P/E multiple provided undervalued estimates more than other valuation models.

Both valuation models – the RIM and forecasted P/E multiples – used the forecasted data estimated by Bloomberg analysts. The RIM used the forecasted net income and forecasted book value to compute the discounted residual income, and the forecasted P/E multiple used forecasted P/E ratios to compute the

estimations. As mentioned above, the RIM and the forecasted P/E multiple provided a greater number of underestimates than other multiples valuation models. Taking these all these facts into consideration, it could be inferred that the (Bloomberg) analysts do undervalue restaurant firms.

Chapter 5

CONCLUSION AND LIMITATIONS

5.1 Conclusion

This study was concerned with examining the valuation methods that could provide a reliable estimate of a restaurant's market value. Two valuation methods, the RIM and multiples valuation models, were selected for this study and compared based on valuation errors. The RIM was chosen as representative of a present valuation model, and is commonly used by theoretical researchers. In contrast, the multiples valuation models are commonly used by real world practitioners, such as analysts. Both valuation models were compared based on the valuation accuracy and the performance of valuation, and in this way the more effective method was determined.

As a result, the absolute value of valuation errors for the multiples valuation models was less than that for the RIM. This indicated that the multiples valuation models estimated values more accurately and their estimations were less biased than those of the RIM. The value of the fraction within 15 percent for the multiples valuation model was greater than that for the RIM. This suggests that the multiples valuation models provided more precise estimations and thus performed better than the RIM.

Moreover, this study extended the research about the multiples valuation model. Four multiples – P/E, forecasted P/E, EV/EBITDA, and EV/Book value – were selected for this study. Each multiple was compared based

on the valuation errors to determine the most reliable multiples for restaurant companies. The mean valuation error of the book value multiple showed that the book multiple overestimated market values the most, indicating the book value multiple has the most biased estimations among the four multiples. Compared to the mean valuation errors, the P/E multiple has less biased estimations than the forecasted P/E multiple. This showed that the P/E multiple predicted the value more precisely than forecasted P/E, in contrast to the findings of Liu et al. (2002) and Kim and Ritter (1999). The EBITDA multiple had the lowest percentage of valuation errors among the four multiples, which indicated that among the four multiples the EBITDA multiple estimates were closest to the market value.

To estimate the performance of valuation models, the multiples were also compared by the fraction within 15 percent of valuation errors. The fraction within 15 percent of EBITDA was greater than that of other multiples. This indicated that the EBITDA provided more accurate estimations than did the other multiples. In other words, the variation in the valuation errors was lowest for the EBITDA multiples, suggesting that the accuracy was less varied across restaurant companies. The values of the fraction within 15 percent of the P/E multiple, and that of the forecasted P/E multiple, were not significantly different. This result showed that both multiples had a similar performance, and both multiples valuation models provided similar number of accurate predictions. This finding also contrasted to the studies of Lie and Lie (2002), Liu et al. (2002), and Kim and Ritter (1999), which claimed that the forecasted earning multiple performed better than the historical earnings multiple. Among the four multiples employed, the

book value multiple had the lowest fraction within 15 percent, which indicated that it performed worst among the four multiples.

In sum, the EBITDA multiple estimated the restaurant value more accurately, and performed better than other valuation models. Historically, the restaurant industry has used EBITDA as the benchmark for establishing valuation (The Cypress Group, 2010). Moreover, the restaurant industry has also struggled with low sales growth and low profit margins, and because the EV/EBITDA multiple requires prudent use for companies with low profit margins, especially when the companies were undervalued (Wikipedia, 2012), EBITDA might be considered to be reasonably accurate in its estimations. Moreover, this result is contrary to the findings of other studies which concluded that the forecasted earnings multiples or the asset multiples estimated more accurately.

Although the EBITDA multiple and P/E multiple predicted the market value for restaurant companies well, overall estimates were still undervalued by the valuation models. To demonstrate the undervaluation of restaurant companies, this study compared the distribution of valuation errors for the valuations models. Consistent with previous results, multiples valuation models overall performed better than the RIM, and the EBITDA multiple performed the best among the five valuation models. In addition, more than 53 percent of estimates, based on the RIM and the multiples valuation models, were undervalued. In particular, the RIM and the forecasted multiple yielded more undervalued estimations than the other valuation models. Both models, the RIM and the forecasted P/E multiple, predominantly used the forecasted data estimated by Bloomberg analysts. This finding showed that financial analysts tend to underestimate restaurant stocks.

The findings of this study will have implications for researches in the restaurant industry. First, as mentioned before, there have been few stock valuation studies with particular relation to the hospitality and restaurant industry. This study will help to fill the gap in stock valuation research in this area. Furthermore, by comparing the multiples valuation model and the present value model, this study demonstrated that the multiples valuation models were more reliable than the RIM for application to the restaurant industry. In addition, this study examined the phenomenon of undervaluation of restaurant stocks, and considered the distribution of valuation error for each valuation model. It found evidence to suggest a tendency for analysts to undervalue restaurant stocks.

In addition, the findings of this study will also have implications for analysts and potential investors in the restaurant industry. In suggesting the EBITDA multiple as an effective valuation model, this study can assist analysts valuing restaurant companies and provide another investment strategy for investors in the mispriced restaurant market. This study also encourages analysts to be aware and informed about the evidence of the undervaluation of restaurant stocks.

5.2 Limitations and Future Studies

The first limitation of this study is due to the sampling procedure. The Bloomberg and FactSet databases were used to collect data. However, the availability of historical data and forecasted data was extremely limited for restaurant companies. In future studies, the sample size could be enlarged by using different databases, and the time period covered could also be expanded. The second limitation of this study was the sample. As documented in the literature, having a sample of companies that are dissimilar in terms of size and operating characteristics presents challenges to the research model. The lack of peer group companies with equal operating and financial characteristics, the difference in inter-country accounting and regulation, and fluctuations in accruals or cash flows would bring various multiples into play and could lead to mispricing of samples (Schreiner, 2007). This study did not consider and divide the sample based on size or earnings. By selecting different restaurants as a sample, the result could have been different. In future studies, the sample of restaurant companies should be divided based on their financial characteristics and compared by multiples.

Lastly, the precise reasons for the undervaluation of restaurant stocks were not investigated, and remain unclear. It is hoped that future research will help to identify the factors that lead to the undervaluation of restaurant stocks.

Based on the findings of this study, the several questions for the future studies of restaurant valuation are offered for consideration:

- Instead of a single multiple method, does the combination of multiples provide a more accurate estimate for restaurant companies?
- 2) Are there particular reasons for the fact that the EBITDA multiple was reliable for restaurant stock valuation? Are there other multiples which could estimate more accurately than the EBITDA multiple?
- 3) How effective is the EBITDA multiples model in estimating restaurant stocks?

- 4) Does the EBITDA multiple perform and measure value more accurately for small or large sized restaurant companies?
- 5) Does the EBITDA multiple perform and value differently according to the level (low, medium, high) of earnings of restaurant companies?
- 6) What are the main reasons for undervaluing restaurant stocks?

REFERENCES

- Abarbanell, J. & V. Bernard. (2000). Is the U.S. Stock Market Myopic? *Journal of Accounting Research*, Vol. 38, No. 2 (Autumn), pp. 221–42.
- Alford, A.W. (1992). The Effect of the Set of Comparable Firms on the Accuracy of the Price-Earnings Valuation Method. *Journal of Accounting Research* 30, 94-108.
- Angelo, R., & Vladimir, A. (1998). Hospitality today, an introduction. Orlando, FL: American Hotel and Motel Association.
- Asquith, P., Mikhail, M.B., & Au, A.S. (2005). Information content of equity analyst reports. *Journal of Financial Economics*; Feb2005, Vol. 75 Issue 2, p245-282, 38p.
- Baker, M., & Ruback, R.S. (1999). Estimating Industry Multiples. Working paper, Harvard University.
- Barber B., R. Lehavy, M. McNichols & B.Trueman. (2001). Can Investors Profit from the Prophets? Security Analyst Recommendations and Stock Returns. *Journal* of Finance, Vol. 56, No. 2, pp. 531–63.
- Barber, N., Barth, S., & Blum, S. (2011). Risk-Reduction Strategy for Investing in Restaurant Stocks: A Portfolio Approach. *Journal of Foodservice Business Research*, 14:33–46.

- Barker, R.G. (1999). Survey and Market-based Evidence of Industry-dependence in Analysts' Preferences Between the Dividend Yield and Price-earnings Ratio Valuation Models. *Journal of Business and Accounting*, 26, 393-418.
- Beatty, R.P., Riffe, S.M., & Thompson, R. (1999). The Method of Comparables and Tax Court Valuations of Private Firms: An Empirical Investigation. *Accounting Horizons* 13, 177-199.
- Benninga, S.Z., & Sarig, O.H. (1997). Corporate Finance: A Valuation Approach. McGraw-Hill, New York, NY.
- Berkman, H., Bradhury, M.E., & Ferguson, J. (2000). The Accuracy of Price-Earnings and Discounted Cash Flow Methods of IPO Equity Valuation. *Journal of International Financial Management and Accounting*, 11, 71-83.
- Block, S.B. (1999). A Study of Financial Analysts: Practice and Theory. *Financial Analysts Journal*, 55, 86-95.
- Bloomberg Businessweek. (2009). 25 Undervalued Stocks. Retrieved December 30, 2011, from <u>http://www.businessweek.com</u>.
- Bonini, S., Zanetti, L., Bianchini, R., & Salvi, A. (2010). Target Price Accuracy in Equity Research. *Journal of Business Finance & Accounting*, 37(9) & (10), 1177–1217.
- Bradshaw, M.T. (2000). How do analysts use their forecasts? Working paper, Harvard Business School.
- Bradshaw, M.T. (2002). The Use of Target Prices to Justify Sell-Side Analysts' Stock Recommendations. *Accounting Horizons* 16, 27-41.
- Bradshaw, M.T. (2004). How Do Analysts Use Their Earnings Forecasts in Generating Stock Recommendations? *Accounting Review* 79, 25-50.

- Bradshaw, M.T. & Brown, L. (2006). Do sell-side analysts exhibit differential target price forecasting ability? Working Paper, Harvard University.
- Brav, A. & R. Lehavy. (2003). An Empirical Analysis of Analysis Target Prices: Short Term Informativeness and Long Term Dynamics. *Journal of Finance*, Vol. 58, pp. 1933–67.
- Brown, L. & E. Mohd. (2003). The Predictive Value of Analyst Characteristics, *Journal of Accounting, Auditing and Finance*, Vol. 18, No. 4, pp. 625–47.
- Copeland, T., Koller, T., & Murrin, J. (2000). Valuation: Measuring and Managing the Value of Companies, 3rd edition. Wiley, Hoboken, NJ.
- Courteau, L., Kao, J., & Richardson, G. (2000). The equivalence of dividend, cash flows and residual earnings approaches to equity valuation employing ideal terminal value expression. Unpublished manuscript, Universite Laval, Quebec, Canada.
- Creswell, J.W. (2012). Educational research: Planning, conducting, and evaluating quantitative and qualitative research. Upper Saddle River, NJ: Prentice Hall.
- Damodaran, A. (2006). Damodaran on Valuation, 2nd edition. Wiley, Hoboken, NJ. Manuscript provided by the author, http://www.damodaran.com, April 04, 2006.
- Datamonitor. (2011). Industry Profile: Global Restaurants. Publication Date: May 2011. Retrieved December 20, 2011, from <u>www.datamonitor.com</u>.
- DeAngelo, L.E. (1990). Equity Valuation and Corporate Control. *Accounting Review* 65, 93-112.
- Demirakos, E.G., Strong, N.C., & Walker, M. (2004). What Valuation Models Do Analysts Use? *Accounting Horizons*, 18, 221-240.
- Dow Theory Forecasts. (2002). Take a closer look at stock target prices. Vol. 58 Issue 16, p2, 1p, 1 Chart.
- Esty, B.C. (2000). What Determines Comparability When Valuing Firms With Multiples? *Journal of Financial Education* 2, 24-33.
- Feltham, G.A., & Ohlson, J.A. (1995). Valuation and Clean Surplus Accounting for Operating and Financial Activities. *Contemporary Accounting Research*, 11, 689-731.
- Fernández, P. (2001). Valuation using multiples. How do analysts reach their conclusions? Working Paper. IESE Business School.
- Forbes, (2000). Forget Analysts' Price Targets. They're Really Just for Show. December 11, 2000, p. 288.
- Francis, J., Olsson, P., & Oswald, D. R. (2000). Comparing the accuracy and explainability of dividend, free cash flow, and abnormal earnings equity value estimates. *Journal of Accounting Research*, 38(1), 45-70.
- Frankel, R. & Lee, C.M.C. (1998). Accounting valuation, market expectation, and cross-sectional stock returns. *Journal of Accounting and Economics*, Vol. 25 No. 3, pp. 283-319.
- Frykman, D., & Tolleryd, J. (2003). Corporate Valuation: An Easy Guide to Measuring Value. FT Prentice Hall, Upper Saddle River, NJ.
- Gilson, S.C., Hotchkiss, E.S., & Ruback, R.S. (2000). Valuation of bankrupt firms. *Review of Financial Studies* 13, 43-74.
- Gode, D., & Ohlson, J.A., (2006). A Unified Valuation Framework for Dividends,Free-Cash Flows, Residual Income, and Earnings Growth Based Models.Working paper, New York University, Arizona State University.

- Goehart, M., Koller, T., & Wessels, D. (2005). The right role for multiples in valuation. *McKinsey on Finance*, Spring 2005, p7-11.
- Grant, J. I. (2003). Foundations of economic value added (2nd ed.). Hoboken, NJ: John Wiley & Sons, Inc.
- Houston, J., James, C., & Karceski, J. (2006). What a Difference a Month Makes: Stock Analyst Valuations Following Initial Public Offerings. *Journal of Financial and Quantitative Analysis*, Vol.41, NO.1, p111-137.
- Hua, N., & Upneja, A. (2006). True market value of lodging stocks: A simultaneous approach. 12th Annual Graduate Conference in Hospitality.
- Imam, S., Barker, R., & Clubb, C. (2008). The Use of Valuation models by UK Investment Analysts. *European Accounting Review*. Vol. 17, No. 3, 503–535.
- Kaplan, S.N., & R. Ruback. (1995). The Valuation of Cash Flow Forecasts: An Empirical Analysis. *Journal of Finance*, vol.50, no. 4 (Septmeber):1059-93.
- Kim, M., & J.R. Ritter. (1999). Valuing IPOs. *Journal of Financial Economics*, vol. 53, no.3 (September): 409-437.
- Kim, W.G., Zhong, J., Chen, M.H., & Karadag, E. (2009). Risk-adjusted performance of three restaurant segments in the USA. *Tourism Economics*, 2009, 15 (1), 139–152.
- Kothari, S.P. (2001). Capital markets research in accounting. *Journal of Accounting and Economics*, 31, 105-231.

Lee, C.M.C. (1996). Measuring wealth. CA Magazine, 129, 32-37.

Lee, C.M.C. (2003). Choosing the right valuation approach, paper presented at the AIMR Conference, Amsterdam, the Netherlands.

- Lee, S., & Upneja, A. (2007). Does Wall Street truly understand valuation of publicly traded lodging stocks? *Journal of Hospitality and Tourism research*, 31(2), 168–181.
- Lee, S., & Upneja, A. (2008). Is Capital Asset Pricing Model (CAPM) the best way to estimate cost-of-equity for the lodging industry? *International Journal of Contemporary Hospitality Management*, Vol. 20 Issue: 2 pp. 172-185.
- Leedy, P.D. & J.E. Ormrod. (2003). Practical Research Planning and design. (8th Ed.). USA: Pearson Prentice.
- Lie, E., & Lie, H.J. (2002). Multiples Used to Estimate Corporate Value. *Financial Analysts Journal*, 58, 44-54.
- Liu, J., Nissim, D., & Thomas, J.K. (2002). Equity Valuation Using Multiples. Journal of Accounting Research, 40, 135-172.
- Liu, J., Nissim, D., & Thomas, J.K. (2007). Is Cash Flow King in Valuations? *Financial Analysts Journal*, Volume 63, Number 2, p56-68.
- Lundholm, R., & O'Keefe, T. (2001). Reconciling value estimates from the discounted cash flow model and the residual income model. *Contemporary Accounting Research*, 18,311-35.
- Lundholm, R., & Sloan, R.G. (2004). Equity Valuation and Analysis with eVal. McGraw-Hill, New York, NY.
- Madanoglu, M. & Karadag, E. (2009). Exiting the Public Scene and BecomingPrivate: The Magnitude of Bid Premiums in the U.S. Restaurant Industry.Journal of Hospitality Marketing & Management, Vol. 18 Issue 6, p615-631.

Madanoglu, M. Karadag, I., & Kwansa, F.A. (2006). Changing Times? Going from Public to Private: Evidence from the U.S. Restaurant Industry. *Journal of Hospitality Financial Management*, Vol. 14 Issue 1, p85.

Markowitz, H. (1952). Portfolio selection. Journal of Finance, 7(1), 77-91.

- McMillan, J.H. (2006). Educational Research: Fundamental for the Consumer. (5th Edition). Allyn & Bacon.
- Menorca, E. S. (1992). Hotel valuations: The income capitalization approach. *Journal of Property Valuation & Investment*, 11, 211–216.
- National Restaurant Association. (NRA). (2008). Restaurant industry forecast. Retrieved December 20, 2012, from http://www.restaurant.org.
- National Restaurant Association. (NRA). (2012). The 2012 Restaurant Industry Forecast. Retrieved March 20, 2012, from <u>http://www.restaurant.org</u>.
- Nation's Restaurant News. (1997). Dilly of a deal: Buffett buys Dairy Queen. Vol. 31, Issue. 44, pg. 1.
- Nation's Restaurant News. (2000). Uno execs' \$36.3 million buyout bid spurs lawsuit. Vol. 34, Issue. 45, pg. 1
- Nation's Restaurant News. (2010). Unsettling debt: Has too much leverage hurt the industry? Perhaps, but there are upsides. Vol. 44 Issue 3, p44.
- Nation's Restaurant News. (2011). Under pressure: Economic forces, debt push some restaurant chains to file for Ch. 11. Vol. 45 Issue 21, p34.
- New York Times. (2001). Price Targets are Hazardous to Investors' Wealth. August 5, 2001, p. C1.

- Nilsson, M., Harris, P.J., & Kett, R. (2001). Towards a valuation framework for hotels as business entities. *International Journal of Contemporary Hospitality Management*, Vol. 13 Issue: 1 pp. 6-12.
- O'Hanlon, J., & Peasnell, K.V. (2002). Residual Income and Value-Creation: The Missing Link. *Review of Accounting Studies* 7, 229-245.
- Ohlson, J.A. (1995). Earnings, Book Values, and Dividends in Equity Valuation. *Contemporary Accounting Research*, 11, 661-687.
- Ohlson, J.A. (2002). Discussion of Residual Income and Value-Creation: The Missing Link. *Review of Accounting Studies*, 7, 247-251.
- Ohlson, J.A. (2005). On Accounting-Based Valuation Formulae. *Review of* Accounting Studies, 10, 323-347.
- Palepu, K.G., Healy, P.M., & Bernard, V.L. (2000). Business Analysis and Valuation Using Financial Statements, 2nd edition. South-Western, Cincinnati, OH.
- Parsa, H., Self, J., Njite, D., & King, T. (2005). Why restaurants fail. *Cornell Hotel & Restaurant Administration Quarterly*, 46, 304–322.
- Peasnell, K.V. (1981). On capital budgeting and income measurement. Abacus 17, 52-67.
- Penman, S.H. (2004). Financial Statement Analysis and Security Valuation, 2nd edition. McGraw-Hill, New York, NY.
- Penman, S.H. (2006). Handling Valuation Models. *Journal of Applied Corporate Finance*, 18, 48-55.
- Penman, S.H., & Sougiannis, T. (1998). A Comparison of Dividend, Cash Flow, and Earnings Approaches to Equity Valuation. *Contemporary Accounting Research*, 15, 343-383.

- Pereiro, L.E. (2002). Valuation of Companies in Emerging Markets: A Practical Approach. Wiley, Hoboken, NJ.
- Rockwell, S. (2010). Unsettling debt: Has too much leverage hurt the industry? Perhaps, but there are upsides. *Nation's Restaurant News*, Vol. 44 Issue 3, p44.
- Schreiner, A. (2007). Equity Valuation Using Multiples: An Empirical Investigation, Working Paper. The University of St. Gallen.
- Spremann, K. (2005). Modern Finance, 2nd edition. Oldenbourg, Munich, Germany.
- Tasker, S.C. (1999). Industry-preferred Multiples in Acquisition Valuation. Working paper, Cornell University.

The Cypress Group. (2010). The Nuts & Bolts of CAPEX and its effects on Restaurant Company Valuations. Retrieved April 3, 2012, from: <u>http://69.89.31.157/~cyprest4/components/com_acymailing/upload/cypress%2</u> <u>Onewsletter%20-%20q12010.pdf</u>

- Trading Economics. (2012). United State GDP Growth Rate. Retrieved February 19, 2012, from: <u>http://www.tradingeconomics.com/united-states/gdp-growth</u>
- Upneja, A. & Lee, S. (2005). An Analysis of the Major Equity Valuation Models as Applied to the Lodging Industry. *Journal of Hospitality Financial Management*, Vol. 13 Issue 1, p124.
- Wall Street Journal. (WSJ). (1998). Cracker Barrel's Slump Has Made It an Enticing Bargain, Fans Say. Jul 22, 1998. pg. F.2.
- Wall Street Journal. (WSJ). (1999). Business Brief Landry's Seafood RestaurantsInc.: Chairman, CEO Increased His Stake After Stock Fell. Apr 7, 1999. pg.1.
- Wall Street Journal. (WSJ). (2008). Restaurants feel heat of surging costs, debt—in slump, chains shut sites, cut jobs; no free sour cream, pp. A1, A10.

Wikipedia. (2012). EV/EBITDA. Retrieved April 03, 2012 from:

http://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/EV/EBITDA#cite_note-1